arcutronix

@ccess the Ethernet

USER GUIDE AMXview



arcutronix GmbH Deutschland

Installation and Operation Manual

User Manual

arcutronix

AMXview 7.2

Network Management for AMX32

User Manual

Table of Contents

I. HISTORY		4
CHAPTER 1	SYSTEM INSTALLATION AND UNINSTALLATION	1
1.1. Syst	em Configure	1
1.2. INSTA	ALL XVIEW SYSTEM	1
1.3. UNIN	ISTALL XVIEW SYSTEM	6
CHAPTER 2	SYSTEM HELP	7
2.1. MYS	OL	7
2.1.1.	Install Database	7
2.1.2.	Init Database	7
2.2. Use	on the Fly	8
2.2.1.	System Brief Introduction	8
2.2.1.1.	System Login	8
2.2.1.2.	Interface	. 10
2.2.2.	"File" Menu	23
2.2.2.1.	Data Export	. 24
2.2.2.2.	Data Import	. 25
2.2.2.3.	Delete Alarm Data in Database	. 25
2.2.2.4.	Delete Log in the Database	. 26
2.2.2.5.	Load MIB	. 27
2.2.2.6.	Remote Access to Manager	. 28
2.2.2.7.	Switch to Local Management	. 29
2.2.2.8.	Login	. 29
2.2.2.9.	Cancel Login	. 30
2.2.2.10	D. Page Setting	. 30
2.2.2.1	1. Print Topological Graph	. 31
2.2.2.12	2. Exit System	. 31
2.2.3.	"Edit" Menu	31
2.2.3.1.	View and Edit Properties	. 32
2.2.3.2.	Device Alarm Condition	. 33
2.2.3.3.	Refresh Device List	. 34
2.2.3.4.	Search Proxy	. 34
2.2.3.5.	Search Serial Devices	. 35
2.2.3.6.	Cancel Topological Graph Operation	. 36
2.2.3.7.	Redo Topological Graph Operation	. 36
2.2.3.8.	Delete Current Device Node	. 36
2.2.3.9.	Delete All Device Nodes	. 36
2.2.4.	"View" Menu	37
2.2.4.1.	Display Device Topological Graph	. 37
2.2.4.2.	Clear Information in the Trap Alarm Window	. 37
2.2.4.3.	Clear Information in the System Log Window	. 38
2.2.4.4.	Clear Information in Http Session Window	. 38
2.2.4.5.	Clear Information in Remote Response Window	. 38

2.2.4.6.	Display in Actual Size	. 38
2.2.4.7.	Zoom Ratio	. 38
2.2.4.8.	Display Scale	. 39
2.2.4.9.	Display Boundary	. 39
2.2.4.10.	Display Grid	. 40
2.2.4.11.	Display Tool Bar	. 41
2.2.4.12.	Display Status Bar	. 41
2.2.5. "	Add" Menu	42
2.2.5.1.	Add Group	. 42
2.2.5.2.	Add Proxy	. 43
2.2.5.3.	Desktop Device	. 44
2.2.6. "	Manage" Menu	45
2.2.6.1.	System Account Administration	. 45
2.2.6.2.	Manage User Groups	. 48
2.2.6.3.	Modify Password	. 53
2.2.6.4.	Start Http Service	. 54
2.2.6.5.	Stop Http Service	. 55
2.2.6.6.	Set Serial Port	. 55
2.2.6.7.	Trap Information Management	. 56
2.2.6.8.	Log Information Management	. 58
2.2.6.9.	Set Poll Time	. 60
2.2.6.10.	Set Poll Time for Serial Port	. 61
2.2.6.11.	Configure Device Address	. 61
2.2.6.12.	Set Raisecom-Server Communication Parameters	. 63
2.2.7. "	Tool" Menu	63
2.2.7.1.	"Select All" and Cancel Select All"	. 64
2.2.7.2.	"Select Device Primitive" / "Cancel Select Device Primitive"	. 65
2.2.7.3.	"Select All Connection Lines" / "Cancel Select All Connection Lines"	. 66
2.2.7.4.	Default Boundary	. 66
2.2.7.5.	"Optimal Boundary"	. 67
2.2.7.6.	"Combine" and "Cancel Combine"	. 67
2.2.8. "	Configure" Menu	68
2.2.8.1.	Background of Topological Graph	. 69
2.2.8.2.	Size of Grid	. 71
2.2.8.3.	Metric Unit	. 71
2.2.8.4.	Select Layout	. 72
2.2.9. "	Window" Menu	74
2.2.9.1.	Maximize Topological Window	. 74
2.2.9.2.	Minimize Topological Window	. 74
2.2.9.3.	Cascade Window	. 74
2.2.9.4.	Current Open Window	. 75
2.2.10. "	Help" Menu	75
2.2.10.1.	Home Page	. 75
2.2.10.2.	System Register	. 76
2.2.10.3.	About	. 76

2.2	2.11. Description about Xview Device Operation	77
2	2.2.11.1. Desktop Devices	
СНАРТЕ	R 3 ATTENTIONS	78
3.1.	Colors on the Topological Graph	78
3.2.	CHOICE OF MODE AND LEVEL OF ALARM	78
3.3.	REMOTE ACCESS	78
3.4.	ICONS FOR DISPLAYING REPLACED DEVICES	

I. History

Rev.	Date	Author(s)	Remarks
1.0	28.11.09	AZI	Initial document
1.1	27.09.10	AZI	Changes after Review.

Chapter 1 System Installation and Uninstallation

1.1. System Configure

CPU:	>PM1.0G
Memory:	>256M
Hard Disk:	>100M
Screen Resolution:	>1024*768
Network Adapter:	10M/100M
OS:	Windows98/Windows2000/WindowsXP

1.2. Install Xview System

You may run directly the installation program on the CD, i.e. click install.exe to run the install wizard, and following dialog will appear:



Fig. 1-1

During this process, you may click the "Cancel" button to quit installation. Wait for the progress bar to complete, and following dialog will pop up:



Fig. 1-2

You may click the "Cancel" button to quit installation, or click "Next" button to go on, and then following dialog will appear:

🖟 Xview Network Manager System - InstallShield Wizard 🛛 🛛 🔀
License Agreement Please read the following license agreement carefully.
 To add your own license text to this dialog, specify your license agreement file in the Dialog editor. Navigate to the User Interface view. Select the LicenseAgreement dialog. Choose to edit the dialog layout. Once in the Dialog editor, select the Memo ScrollableText control. Set FileName to the name of your license agreement RTF file. After you build your release, your license text will be displayed in the License Agreement dialog.
I accept the terms in the license agreement O I do not accept the terms in the license agreement InstallShield
< Back Next > Cancel

Fig. 1-3

You may click the "Cancel" button to quit installation, or select "I accept the terms in the license agreement" and click "Next" button to go on, and then following dialog will appear:

🛃 Xview Network Manager System - InstallShield Wizard	
Customer Information	
Please enter your information.	a series
<u>⊔</u> ser Name:	
Organization:	
lostall this application for	
Anyone who uses this computer (all users)	
Only for <u>m</u> e (PD)	
InstallShield	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >	Cancel
Fig. 1-4	

In the dialog box, you may enter your information (User Name and Organization) and select who shall this application install for, and then click "Next" button and following dialog will appear:

🔂 Xview N	letwork Manager System - InstallShield Wizard	×	
Destinatio Click Nex	Destination Folder Click Next to install to this folder, or click Change to install to a different folder.		
	Install Xview Network Manager System to: D:\Program Files\NetworkXView\ Change		
InstallShield –	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel		

Fig. 1-5

In the dialog box, you shall specify the install folder, and then click "Next" button and following dialog will appear:

🖟 Xview Network Manager System - InstallShield Wizard 🛛 🛛 🔀
Ready to Install the Program
The wizard is ready to begin installation.
If you want to review or change any of your installation settings, click Back. Click Cancel to exit the wizard.
Current Settings:
Setup Type:
Typical
Destination Folder:
D:\Program Files\NetworkXView\
User Information:
Name:
Company:
l InstallShield
< Back Install Cancel

Fig. 1-6

You may click "Cancel" button to quit installation, or click "Back" button to return to the previous dialog, or click "Install" button to go on installing and following dialog will appear:

🐨 Xview Network Manager S	ystem - InstallShield Wizard 📃 🗖 🔀	
Installing Xview Network Man The program features you selec	ager System ted are being installed.	
Please wait while the System. This may take	InstallShield Wizard installs Xview Network Manager e several minutes.	
Status:		
Unregistering modules	3	
InstallShield		
	< Back Next > Cancel	

Fig. 1-7

You may click "Cancel" button to quit installation. Waiting for the progress bar to complete and following dialog shall pop up:



Fig. 1-8

Click "Finish" button and the installation completes.

1.3. Uninstall Xview System

Run "Uninstall NetworkXView", the following dialog will appear.

Windows Installer	\mathbf{X}
Are you sure you want to uninstall this product?	
Yes No	
Fig. 1-9	

Single click "Yes" and following dialog will appear:

Xview Network Manager System
Please wait while Windows configures Xview Network Manager System
Gathering required information
Cancel

Fig. 1-10

Wait for Uninstall to complete.

Chapter 2 System Help

2.1. mySQL

2.1.1. Install Database

Click "Install Database" in the menu to install the database, i.e. "Start" \rightarrow "All Programs" \rightarrow " NetworkXView" \rightarrow "install Database", and following dialog will appear:

💑 WinMySQLadmin Quick Setup	- 🗆 ×
wysQ	by T.C.X DataKonsultAB
Create the my ini file with default values and the	user below. Recommended to novice user.
<u>User name</u>	Password
WinMySQLadmin Ver 1.4	Cancel OK

Fig. 2-1-1

The user name and password needed here are all "root". Enter them and click "OK", then the database is installed.

2.1.2. Init Database

Click "Init Database" in the menu to initialize the database, i.e. "Start" \rightarrow "All Programs" \rightarrow " NetworkXView" \rightarrow "Init Database".

2.2. Use on the Fly

2.2.1. System Brief Introduction

2.2.1.1. System Login

Run "Xview" (i.e.: "Start" \rightarrow "All Programs" \rightarrow " NetworkXView" \rightarrow "NetworkXView") to start the system, following login screen will appear:

Please Select Interfa	ce Langu 🔳 🗖 🔀
English (United States)	▼
ok	Cancel

Fig. 2-2-1-1

Click "ok" and following dialog will appear:



Fig. 2-2-1-2

Click "ok" to continue,

If database has **not** been installed, the following dialog will pop up:



Fig. 2-2-1-3

The setup will not be continued, so you may install the database first (see chapter 2.1).

	-	
Systen Login		
User Name: Password:	admin	v V7.2
	Cancel [C]	=44
	4%	

If database has been installed, the following dialog will pop up:

Fig. 2-2-1-4

Enter correct user name and password in the dialog (initial user name is "admin", with blank password), then click "OK" to login. If the user name or the password is incorrect, the following dialog will pop up:



Click "OK" to return to the preview dialog to login; after three false inputs, the system will be terminated. If you want to login, you shall run the program again.

2.2.1.2. Interface

The main window is as follows:



Fig. 2-2-1-6

On top is the Menu Bar as indicated in 2-2-1-7, including: File, Edit, View, Add, Manage, Tool, Configure, Window, and Help.

The letters inside "[]"following each menu are combined shortcut keys, such as "Alt+F" is the shortcut key for File Menu.

 File [F]
 Edit [E]
 View[V]
 New [I]
 Manage [M]
 Tools[T]
 Configure[C]
 Windows [W]
 Help [H]

 Fig 2-2-1-7

The largest window on the right is the window of topological graph, as in the following

example:

f _ Network Management XView ¥7.0	_					
File [F] Edit [E] View[M] New [I] Manage [M] Tools[T] Configure[C] Windows [M] Help [H]						
第四 今 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4						
	۰	്				
renot name:	۲	۲				
	÷					
	_	~				
Remote name						
		- *				
		耆				
						
		凿				
	2	- *				
	2	- 🚴				
Contraction of the second seco		***				
	8	*				
- Type Date Time Object Source Information	Ī					
Transform System Ion Http://onversation_Remote Resource	1					
Tap alarmi joysen rog i nep conversacioni i remote response j						
Contrast Components	2,24	1 DM				
Rate and the state of the state	2:21	, PM				

Fig. 2-2-1-8

The topological windows are respectively the four branches of

- 1: Nmsc485,
- 2: Other Groups,
- 3: Agent and
- 4: Nms485 and their own device tree topological graphs.

On left side of the main window is wizard region, including list of resources and data of MIB as indicated in Fig. 2-2-1-9:



Fig. 2-2-1-9

The above figure shows the window of tree structure for MIB and in this window related information loaded in MIB can be viewed. For example, Device C04 has 6 nodes as C04_address, C04_port, C04_protmode, C04_byte 1, and C04_byte2. Single click each to view its description. For detailed operation, refer to File Menu in 2.2.2.

	🔁 DeviceTree
	Common
	Agent name_192.168.0.10
	Image: Ministration of the second
	t04s2_36Remot
	E *601C
	B ==0010
	Agent name_192.168.0.108
	~~~16 _9
<	
	Resource listing B MIB

Fig. 2-2-1-10

The above figure shows the window of resource list. It lists all the devices for network management in a tree form.

There are three types of devices mainly:

- desktop devices (refer to 2.2.11 for details),
- 5U plug-in devices and
- 6U plug-in devices.

## Remark: arcutronix GmbH does only offer desktop devices. The 5U- and 6U-plug-in devices are not supported.

Horizontal medium-sized rectangular icon represents desktop agent (agent 1.0/3.0), indicated with letter **D**. The left side of the **D** icon is the local end (L), its right side is the remote end (R), and the traverse line in the middle indicates self.





Each component of the icons are in four colors: **Red**, **Green**, **Gray**, and **Yellow**, where Red indicates Device Alarm, Green represents Normal, Gray means Offline, and Yellow stands for

Just Added/Waiting for System to Update. **A** has 27 kinds of different effective combinations and **B** has 4 kinds of different combinations. Examples are cited in Figure 2-2-1-12:





From the above figure, there are altogether 5 device groups Hamburg, Hannover, Berlin, Hannover, and Munich. Take "Hamburg" and "Hannover" as examples. Under "Hamburg" Device Group there are Agents *Agent IV_10.10.0.101 and *Agent II_10.101.0.116", where the Integration Frame *Nmsc485 is mounted under the "Agent II_10.101.0.116". The combination of these three items is all in the status of self, local alarm, and remote offline. The devices mounted underneath are all local alarm and remote offline. The Device Group "Hannover" refers to desktop agent "Agent III10.101.0.102" and its combination is in self normal, local and remote alarm status. Device *c16_15 is mounted underneath, and the combination is in a local alarm and remote offline status. Left-click to choose node, or right-click to show the menu and operate accordingly. The pop-up menu is as follows:



Fig. 2-2-1-13

1. Display the device topological graph:

Perform this operation and the network topological graph of the selected device will be shown in the main window, the topological graph is displayed in single layer, and operations such as selection of topological graphs and even boundary points can be performed in the Tool Menu, refer to 2.2.7 Tool Menu for details and it is shown as in Figure 2-2-1-14:



Fig. 2.2-1-14

#### 2. Add a Proxy

If the chosen target is the name of an area group, under the circumstance of having enough privilege, the "Add a proxy" item shall become black (indicating accessibility) and thus you may add a proxy by clicking "Add a proxy" icon, and following dialog shall pop up: After login as Admin or authorized by Admin as an account for adding a proxy, adding a proxy can be operated. Click "Add A Proxy", the system will pop up the following dialog:

🔩 Agent properties 🛛 🔀					
Agent information					
Properties	Value				
Agent address	192.168.0.101				
Agent name	BeiJing				
Agent description	Agent				
Agent name Agent name					
	OK [0] Cancel [C]				

Fig. 2-2-1-15

Operation: Enter the IP address, name, and description of SNMP proxy (shown in the figure), click "Ok", and the proxy of "Telecom Site No. 1" is added; meanwhile, the content in the resource list will be refreshed, and you may find a newly-added proxy in the list.

3. View or Edit Properties:

Under the circumstances that there is accessibility and this item is effective, here you may view or edit relevant properties of device nodes, proxies, and area groups. You may also double click the mouse for this item and under the circumstances that there is accessibility and this item is effective, you can view or edit relevant properties of device nodes, proxies, and area groups.

The descriptions and names of area groups can be modified; and the descriptions, names and proxy IP addresses of SNMP proxies can be modified; while the descriptions, the local names, the remote names, IP addresses, alarm settings, and other attributes of the ordinary plug-in card devices and desktop devices can be modified.

Refer to "View and Edit Properties" in "Edit" for its operation process.

4. Set Alarm Conditions for this Device:

Here you may view or modify the setting of device alarms. Refer to the operation of "View device alarms" in the "Edit" menu for detailed information.

5. Batch Process Alarm Conditions:

Here you may set or modify alarm status of devices in batches. Click "Batch process of alarm conditions" and following dialog will pop up:

♠			×
Alarm Name	Alarm Type	Γ	Set Singleness Node Of Alarm Distinction
Local Light port E	Prompting alarm		
Local Light port E	Prompting alarm		🔿 Alarm Level 🔹 🔹 💽 💽
Local light missi	Prompting alarm		
Local light loss s	Prompting alarm		
Remote global al	Prompting alarm		
Local global alarm	Prompting alarm		
Remote Light por	Prompting alarm		
Remote Light por	Prompting alarm		
Remote light los	Prompting alarm		
Remote light mis	Prompting alarm		
Local port 1 E1 al	Prompting alarm		Set Singleness Type Node Of Alarm Distinction
Local port 2 E1 al	Prompting alarm		
Local port 3 E1 al	Prompting alarm		Select Device Type: MS1600M
Local port 4 E1 al	Prompting alarm		
Local port 5 E1 al	Prompting alarm		
Local port 6 E1 al	Prompting alarm		Set up In existence Device Of Alarm Distinction
Local port 7 E1 al	Prompting alarm		
Local port 8 E1 al	Prompting alarm		
Local port 9 E1 al	Prompting alarm		default setting News Device Of Alarm Distinction
Local port 10 E1	Prompting alarm		
Local port 11 E1	Prompting alarm		
Local port 12 E1	Prompting alarm		
Local port 13 E1	Prompting alarm		Ok [O] Cancel [C]
l ocal nort 1/I E1	Promotion alarm		

Fig. 2-2-1-16

There are two modes to be selected here:

1) Setting alarm level for device under single node; This option is used for setting alarm levels for multiple devices;

2). Setting alarm level for single type device.

This option is used for setting alarm levels for a single type of device. This option has at the same time two sub-options: setting of alarm level for existing device and setting alarm level for a new device, the former meaning the setting is only effective to the existing device, while invalid to the newly added type of device, while the latter indicating the setting is valid to the newly added devices of the same type. If both are chosen, then the setting will be valid to all the devices of this type, while if both are not chosen, then this item will be invalid. There are five alarm levels, i.e.: Treated as no alarm: No action; Hinting alarm: Show information in the alarm column; General alarm: Show information in the alarm column, and save the content of the alarm in database; Serious alarm: Show the device with serious alarm in red in the topological graph.

Click "Ok" button after having selected alarm level; the system will set the alarm property of the device selected and its sub-devices as the level you select.

Click "Cancel" button to return to the main window without any modification.

6. Delete current device node:

Here you may delete selected devices and their sub-devices. Refer to the operation of "Delete current device node" in the "Edit" menu for detailed information.

7. Delete all device nodes:

Here you may delete all device nodes. Refer to the operation of "Delete all device nodes" in the "Edit" menu for detailed information.

8. Refresh Device List:

To re-inspect all connected devices and device nodes set before, and then refresh the resource list.

9. Refresh this proxy:

To re-inspect the properties and connection status of selected proxies.

10. Set temperature threshold:

To set the range of normal temperature of NmsC485 while running. Click "Set temperature threshold" to pop up following dialog:

set NmsC485 temperate limit valid format(mix/max) 10.0/40.0	_
OK Cancel	

Fig. 2-2-1-17

Enter an appropriate range of temperature in the dialog (in the format as illustrated, default: 10.0/40.0). Click "Yes" to save the setting, or click "Cancel" to return to the main window without any modification.

The inspection area is at the bottom of the main window, as follows:

When right single-click the mouse to add a new device group and perform "View and Edit Properties", the following window will pop up as in Fig. 2-2-1-18.

termination of the second seco	×
Information	
Device Property	Current Value
group name	*DevGroup
group describle	Group desc
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]

Fig. 2-2-1-18

Single click Distribute Device, the following window pops up as in Fig. 2-2-1-19:

XView	×
Devices t	In-Group
*MS1600M(127.0.0.1.1.3.6.1.4.1.20660	
>>	
<<	
Ok	Ca

Fig. 2-2-1-19

Select Proxy, Select Proxy, Shanghai Telecom" and it's under mounted device into the newly added device group.

In the same principle, this process is reversible. Select "Beijing Telecom" in the right,

in the middle part will turn black, namely to return the assigned proxy and it's under mounted device to the original device group.

The inspection area is at the bottom of the main window, as indicated in Fig. 2-2-1-20:

	Tva	ne Date	Time	Ohiect	From	Information
	dinor	2004/06/14	16:43:21:722	*16E1-C 9	192.168.0.101	Remote port 16 alarm
<b>.</b> N	Ainor	2004/06/14	16:43:21:712	*16E1-C_9	192.168.0.101	Remote port 15 alarm 🔤
<b>I I</b>	/linor	2004/06/14	16:43:21:702	*16E1-C_9	192.168.0.101	Remote port 14 alarm
<b>  </b> •   N	Ainor	2004/06/14	16:43:21:692	*16E1-C_9	192.168.0.101	Remote port 13 alarm
•	Ainor	2004/06/14	16:43:21:682	*16E1-C_9	192.168.0.101	Remote port 12 alarm
Tro	n alarm Í	System Ing Http session	Remote echo			

Fig. 2-2-1-20

Here you may inspect Trap alarm information, system log, connection status of http session, response status during remote management, and debug information of the program.

1. Trap Alarm

Single click "Trap Alarm" to show the above window. And the Trap Alarm item is heaved whereby to view the Trap alarm information. Can also double click" Trap Alarm", to show the following window:

- Type	Date	Time	Object	Source	Information
<ul> <li>Minor</li> </ul>	2006/06/27	10:46:44:875	Remote name:	127.0.0.1.1.3.6.1.4.1.20660.18.0.0.0.1	Device Offline
<ul> <li>Minor</li> </ul>	2006/06/27	10:46:44:859	Remote name:	127.0.0.1.1.3.6.1.4.1.20660.17.0.0.0.0	Device Offline
				· ·	

Fig. 2-2-1-21

2. System Log

Single click "System Log" and this item is heaved, to show the following window:

Γ	-	Туре	Date	Time	Operator	Information
	Add Node	200	5/12/08	14:27:00:187	admin	Manually Add Management Device:Remote name:
J.	Alarm Mai	nage 200:	5/12/08	14:25:23:109	admin	Batch Process Alarm Condition
JP	Add Node	200	5/12/08	14:24:55:453	admin	Adding Device Successful:*DevGroup
J.	Alarm Mai	nage 200:	5/12/08	14:22:42:218	admin	Batch Process Alarm Condition
12	Login/Exit	200:	5/12/08	14:20:05:250	admin	Login success
Π	Trap alarm	System Ing Http Co	nversation R	emote Response		
					,	

Fig. 2-2-1-22

Thus the system log can be viewed. The above figure shows the log records for device operation and alarm management.

3. Http Session

Single click "Http Session' and this item will be heaved to show the following window:

-	Туре	Information
<ul> <li>Start</li> </ul>		HTTPServer running on port 80
Tren clarms	Quetere les	n a u Damata Daananaa
	System log H	ttp Conversation J Remote Response J
-		

Fig. 2-2-1-23

There is no display of information as Http service has not yet been started. After Http service is launched in the management menu, the following window appears as follows:

-	Туре	Information	
<ul> <li>Start</li> </ul>		HTTPServer running on port 80	
Trap alar	rm System log	Http Conversation Remote Response	
		·	

Fig. 2-2-1-24

It can now be seen that this machine has been started as a server. After conditions in the attentions are satisfied, remote company can now login.

The accessibilities to local end and remote end are the same, i.e. if the current local end is logged in as an Admin, the remote end is also accessible as an Admin. Likely, if current local end is logged in as an ordinary account, remote end is also accessible with an ordinary account.

Attention: It is not allowed for both ends to login at the same time.

4. Remote Response

Single click "Remote Response and this item is heaved, to show the following window:

-	Date	Time	IP address	Information
Tran alar	m System Ing H	Http Conversation	omoto Rechance	
- ap alan		The contrologion Re	emote ivesponse	

Fig. 2-2-1-25

There is no output of information in the window as no user has logged in from the remote end. After a remote login, the following window appears:

-	Date	Time	IP address	Information
Trap alarm	System log Http Con	versation Ren	note Response	

Fig. 2-2-1-26

You can see now user with IP of 192.168.0.18 has successfully logged in the system. Operation information such as the access right of the remote computer can be viewed in this window besides login information.

Among the four items of "Trap Alarm", "System Log", "Http Session", and "Remote Response", only "Trap Alarm" can be double clicked to view the alarm prompt window. However, "System Log", "Http Session", and "Remote Response" can be right clicked to show the clear output menu and the output information can be cleared when it is singled clicked.

Besides, there are a series of shortcut icons on the main interface as shown in Fig. 2-2-1-27:

Mouse can be moved to them to view functions of each icon.

Fig. 2-2-1-27 shows the shortcut icons to be operated in Add Menu.

Take the " Take the " Take the following figure as an example, you can see there are totally four such icons, representing agent 1.0, agent 2.0, agent 3.0, and agent 4.0, respectively, of which agent 1.0 is desktop agent, agent 2.0 is card agent, agent 3.0 is the upgrade version of agent 1.0, and agent 4.0 is the upgrade version of agent 2.0.



Fig. 2-2-1.28

Attention: agent 2.0 is 6U typed, agent 4.0 is 5U typed, and agent 2.0 cannot be directly used for 5U plug-in devices, but can be under mounted with NMST485, and further be connected into 5U plug-in device from NMST485 to be connected in series parallel. Similarly, agent 4.0 cannot be directly connected to 6U plug-in card device, but can be under mounted with NMSC485 and further connected from NMSC485 into 6U plug-in device for connection in series parallel.



Fig. 2-2-1-29

Remark: arcutronix GmbH does only offer desktop devices. The 5U- and 6U-plug-in devices are not supported.

## 2.2.2. "File" Menu

"File" menu is as follows:



Fig. 2-2-2-1

#### 2.2.2.1. Data Export

Current information of device nodes in the system is exported here. Its function is to backup the information of device nodes in the system. On the "File" menu, click "Data export", i.e.: "File"  $\rightarrow$ "Data export", and following dialog will appear:

♠_Lead				×
Look in: 🗀 bak			· È	) 💣 📰 📰
		Ask choice to want to lead the contents of		
Recent		✓ user information	🔽 TooMany type	
Desktop		☑ TooMany information	☑ alarm information	
My Docum		☑ log information	🗖 All customer data	
My Comput			The system circulates the o	faily record
File name:				Lead
Files of type: Network	k Management XView V7.0 Backup Files(*.top)		•	Cancel

Fig. 2-2-2-2

Choose the path for saving in the dialog, enter the name of backup file, and click "save". If the file has already existed, new information of the node will be saved in the file. If the file doesn't exist, then following dialog will pop up:



Click "Yes" and Export (Backup) of node information completes.

#### 2.2.2.2. Data Import

To import backup data of device nodes to the system is called data recover (data import), execute "Data import", i.e. "File"  $\rightarrow$ "Data import", and following dialog will appear:

1 Ducting	X
Look in: 🗋 bak	🗾 🖻 😤 🏢 📰
<b>3</b>	The contents that ask choice to want to duct into
Recent	☑ user information ☑ TooMany type
	☑ TooMany information ☑ alarm information
My Docum	✓ log information ✓ All customer data
My Comput	The system circulates the daily record
File name:	Ducting
Files of type: Network Management XView V7.0 Backup Files(*.top)	Cancel

Fig. 2-2-2-4

Operation: Choose the path where the backup file is located (as the path in the figure: my document), choose the name of the backup file in the column of file name, click "Open" button. The system will import your backup file into the current system and refresh the resource list of the system.

#### 2.2.2.3. Delete Alarm Data in Database

This function enables managers with enough privilege to manage data in the current database, namely to delete all or part of alarm data. On the "File" menu, click "delete alarm data in the database", (i.e. "File"  $\rightarrow$ "delete alarm data in the database"); device alarm data in the database will be deleted after confirmation. Data cannot be recovered once it has been deleted, so this operation shall be taken with scrutiny. Following dialog will appear while running:

🔩 delete warning data	×
start time(yyyy-mm-dd)	
end time(yyyy-mm-dd)	
Ok delet	e all Cancel

Fig. 2-2-2-5

Operation: Enter in the dialog the date span for the data to be deleted, input format shall be like yyyy-mm—dd, as (2010-1-21); click "Yes" and following dialog will appear:



Fig 2-2-2-6

Click "Yes" and the system will delete all alarm data in the date span; click "No" and the system will not delete any data but return to the main window. If you want to delete all alarm data, click "Delete all", and following dialog will pop up:



Fig. 2-2-2-7

Operations here are the same as deleting part of alarm data.

#### 2.2.2.4. Delete Log in the Database

As operation above, this function enables managers with enough privilege to manage data of current database, i.e. delete all or part of log. On the "File" menu, click "Delete log in the database" (i.e. "File"  $\rightarrow$ "Delete log in the database"), all log shall be deleted after confirmation. Data cannot be recovered once it has been deleted, so this operation shall be taken with scrutiny. Following dialog will appear while running:

🔩 delete log data	×
start time(yyyy-mm-dd)	
end time(yyyy-mm-dd)	
Ok delete all Cancel	
Fig. 2-2-2-8	

Operation: Enter in the dialog the date span for the data to be deleted, input format shall be like yyyy-mm—dd, as (2010-1-21); click "Ok" and following dialog will pop up:



Fig. 2-2-2-9

Click "Yes" and the system will delete all alarm data in the date span; click "No" and the system will not delete any data but return to the main window. If you want to delete all logs, click "Delete all", and following dialog will pop up:



The operation here is the same as deleting part of log.

#### 2.2.2.5. Load MIB

MIB refers to MIB information of system device, i.e. OID of devices. On the "File" menu, click "Load MIB" (i.e. "File"  $\rightarrow$ "Load MIB"), following dialog will appear while running:

🔩 Open				×
Look in:	🗋 mib		•	🗈 💣 📰 📰
Recent Constrop Desktop My Docum My Comput	AISAI.mib Rfc1155-sm RFC1213.MI RFC1593.MI SNMPv2-MIE SNMPv2-MIE SNMPv2-SM top.mib top.mib topone.mib	i.mib B B <mark>8.mib</mark> I.mib		
	File name:	SNMPv2-MIB.mib		Open
My Network	Files of type: *	.mib	•	Cancel

Fig. 2-2-2-11

Operation: choose path of MIB file to be loaded in the dialog (as the path in the figure: MIB),

choose MIB file name in the file name column, click "Open" button. The system will load MIB file information into current system, meanwhile refresh Tianyuan MIB information list in the system, and display MIB structure information in the "Tianyuan MIB" column. As shown in the following figure:



Fig. 2-2-2-12

Click one node to show relevant MIB property.

#### 2.2.2.6. Remote Access to Manager

Remote access of manager is to login remote computer which runs this program through IP address from local computer for remote inspection. Execute "Remote access to manager" (i.e. "File"  $\rightarrow$  "Remote access of manager"), and following dialog will appear:

🔩 Remote login manag	ement X
Remote IP address	
User name	
Password	
OK [0]	Cancel [C]

Fig. 2-2-2-13

If remote end has started Http service and no firewall is opened, enter in the dialog the correct IP address of the computer you want to login (like: 192.168.0.1), username and password (username and password of remote manager), to connect to remote Manager for remote management.

This function is used for device management on WAN.

#### 2.2.2.7. Switch to Local Management

This function is used with remote login. While you are connecting to remote computer for remote management, "switch to local management" will become black (indicating accessibility), and you may click "Switch to local management" to switch back to manage local devices. Operation: "File"  $\rightarrow$  "Switch to local management", or click the "Switch to local management" icon in the main window to manage local devices.

#### 2.2.2.8. Login

After you have canceled login, "Login" will become black (indicating accessibility). You shall first login before performing any management. On the "File" menu, click "Login", i.e. "File"→"Login", or click the relevant "Login" icon in the main window. Following dialog as indicated in Fig. 2-2-2-14 will appear after you have performed this operation:

🐀 Login title	×
User name	
Password	
OK [O] Cancel [C]	

Fig. 2-2-2-14

Operation: Enter in the dialog username and password and click "Ok", the system will login to the main window. If the username or password is incorrect, following dialog will appear:



Click "Ok" to return to login dialog. After three false inputs, the system will be terminated. You shall run the program again to continue.

#### 2.2.2.9. Cancel Login

To cancel login is to logout the current user. Execute "Cancel Login" ("File"  $\rightarrow$  "Cancel Login", or click relevant "cancel login" icon in the main window) to logout current user. Then any operation of devices cannot be performed, but the system still has not quitted after logout.

#### 2.2.2.10. Page Setting

Page Setting is to set the system for printing the page. Execute "Page Setting" ("File"→"Page Setting"), on the "File" Menu, click "Page Setting" and following dialog will pop up:

Page Setup	<u>?×</u>	
	Version and a stand and the second a	
Paper		
Size: Let	ter	
Source: Automatically Select		
Orientation Margins (inches)		
<ul> <li>Portrait</li> </ul>	Left: 1 Right: 1	
C Landscape	Top: 1 Bottom: 1	
	OK Cancel Printer	
Fig. 2-2-2-16		

Enter into the dialog items to be set and click "Ok".

#### 2.2.2.11. Print Topological Graph

To print currently opened topological graph of devices, execute "Print Topological Graph". Operation: "File"  $\rightarrow$  "Print Topological Graph", on the "File" menu, click "Print Topological Graph" and following dialog will pop up:

		<u>? ×</u>
AGFA-AccuSet v52	2.3	Properties
: Ready		
AGFA-AccuSet v52.3		
e: LPT1:		
ent:		Print to file
nge		Copies
		Number of copies: 1 📑
ages from: 1 to	: 9999	
ection		
		OK Cancel
	: AGFA-AccuSet v52 : Ready AGFA-AccuSet v52 e: LPT1: ent: ange l ages from: 1 to election	: AGFA-AccuSet v52.3 : Ready AGFA-AccuSet v52.3 e: LPT1: ent: ages from: 1 to: 9999 election

Fig. 2-2-2-17

Choose correct printer and click "Ok".

#### 2.2.2.12. Exit System

You may perform this operation if you want to exit the system. On the "File" menu, click "Exit the system", and following dialog will appear:



Fig. 2-2-2-18

Click "Yes".

#### 2.2.3. "Edit" Menu

"Edit" menu is as follows:


Fig. 2-2-3-1

### 2.2.3.1. View and Edit Properties

To view or edit properties is to view or edit the properties of device node or proxies. Operation: choose in the resource list the device node or proxies whose property you want to view or edit. You may execute this command if you have sufficient privilege. ("Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "View or Edit Properties")

For example, choose one proxy and the window is as follows:

🔩 Agent I properties	×
Information	
Device Property	Current Value
Agent IP address	192.168.0.101
Agent name	*Agent I
Agent description	Agent I
Agent description Agent description	
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]

Fig. 2-2-3-2

In the basic information column, you may edit property value for the device. To cancel current modification, just click "cancel" button; to confirm current modification, click "Ok" button. Meanwhile the system will return to the main window.

## 2.2.3.2. Device Alarm Condition

According to the privilege level of its alarm, the device alarm conditions may be divided into 4 categories, that is: Treated as no alarm, hinting alarm, general alarm and serious alarm. Setting device alarm conditions: in the resource list choose the device node or proxy you want to set, as in the case of msc485, execute the command in the menu ("Edit"—"View Device Alarm") if you have sufficient privilege; or choose in the resource list the device node or proxy you want to set with mouse and then right-click on the item. On the pop-up menu click "Device Alarm Conditions". Following window as in Fig. 2-2-3-3 will appear while running:

TernsL4855et Alarm		
Alarm Name	Alarm Type	
Polling Daughter Board Status	Prompting alarm	
Connecting Status of Control	Prompting alarm	
Power supply status 1(PA1)	Prompting alarm	
Power supply status 2(PA2)	Prompting alarm	
Remote global alarm(RMA)	Prompting alarm	
Local global alarm(LOA)	Prompting alarm	
Remote Telephone Status(R	Prompting alarm	
Temperature	Prompting alarm	
Voltage	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 1 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 2 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 3 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 4 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 5 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 6 Warn	Prompting alarm	]
Local Daughter Board 7 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 8 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 9 Warn	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 10 War	Prompting alarm	]
Local Daughter Board 11 War	Prompting alarm	]
Local Daughter Board 12 War	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 13 War	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 14 War	Prompting alarm	
Local Daughter Board 15 War	Prompting alarm	
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]	

Fig. 2-2-3-3

Herein, the value of every property of alarm may have four choices:

1. Hinting Alarm: While receiving Trap information, display relevant information in the Trap Column on the Inspection Panel.

2. Secondary Alarm: While receiving Trap information, display relevant information in the Trap Column on the Inspection Panel, and besides, save the information into database.

3. Important Alarm: While receiving Trap information, display relevant information in the Trap Column on the Inspection Panel, and besides save the information into database.

4. Urgent Alarm: While receiving Trap information, display relevant information in the Trap

Column on the Inspection Panel, save the information into database, and email the alarm to the system users for them to edit value of alarm property, to cancel the current modification by clicking "Cancel" button, and to accept current modification by clicking "Ok" button. The system will return to the main window at the same time..

If the alarm types set for the devices are the same, you may choose "Batch process of alarm conditions" to perform those operations rapidly. Operation: click the device node or proxy in the resource list, right-click on the item, on the pop-up menu click "Batch process of alarm conditions", and in the pop-up dialog choose the type and click "Ok".

### 2.2.3.3. Refresh Device List

In the resource list choose the device node or proxy you want to refresh, execute the command on the menu ("Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Refresh Device List") if you have sufficient privilege; or you may choose the device node or proxy you want to refresh in the resource list and right-click on the item, then click "Refresh Device List" on the pop-up menu. In execution the system shall search automatically devices from SNMP proxy and then display in the resource list for user to perform operations according to the device tree.

### 2.2.3.4. Search Proxy

To search Proxy is to search proxy within the specified range of IP addresses to determine whether proxies exist or not. Operation: "Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Search Proxy", or click on the relevant icon on the main window. Following dialog will appear while running:

🔩 Network Management XView ¥7.0			
Please Input Searching Range:			
Singleness IP	C Address Segment		
Starting Address	192.168.2 .		
Ending Address	192.168.2 .		
Search Stop	Hidden Return[G]		

Fig. 2-2-3-4

There are two options in the dialog box: 1. Single IP, and 2. Address Field. Select of the former can only modify the initial address, while selection of the latter is to modify both initial address and terminal address. Enter a search range of IP address in the dialog and click "Ok", the system will enter search process. The following window will appear:

٩	Network Management XView	/7.0	×
	Please Input Searching Range:	·	1
	Singleness IP	O Address Segment	
	Starting Address Ending Address	197 168 7 108 197 168 7	
	0		
	Search Stop	Hidden Return[G]	

Fig. 2-2-3-5

The proxy system has found will be automatically added into "Other Group" in the resource list at the same time.

Xview	×
Number of Agent Fo	ound in This Network Segme
	Ok
Fi	g, 2-2-3-6

Note: While searching as per address, it is required for the fields of initial address and the fields for the terminal address to be the same, i.e. the addresses for the first three fields are the same and the initial address shall be smaller than the terminal address for the fourth fields.

### 2.2.3.5. Search Serial Devices

To search serial-port devices is for system to search devices of specified types within the appointed address range. Operation: "Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Search Serial Device"  $\rightarrow$  Select Device Type and Address Range  $\rightarrow$  Click Search.

Search Serial Port Device       ×         Please Select Type,Also Input Address[Example '3']       >         Or With'-'compart Of Address Confine[Example '5-12']:       >			
Device Type	MS1600M 🔽		
Address Range	0-15		
Search St	op Hidden		
Fig. 2-2-3-7			

Note: Open serial port prior to searching serial devices.

### 2.2.3.6. Cancel Topological Graph Operation

To cancel topological graph operation is: When you have any operation on the topological graph, the system will record them, and these operations can be cancelled by executing this command. Operation: "Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Cancel Topological Graph Operation", or click on the relevant icon on the main window.

### 2.2.3.7. Redo Topological Graph Operation

To redo topological graph operation is: when you execute "Cancel Topological Graph Operation", the system will record them, and the system may redo the operation which was cancelled by executing this command. Operation: "Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Redo Topological Graph Operation", or click the relevant icon on the main window.

### 2.2.3.8. Delete Current Device Node

To delete current device node is to delete specified device nodes or proxies in the resource list, and this command can be executed if you have sufficient privilege. Operation: Select device nodes or proxies you want to delete, if you have the privilege you may execute the command on the menu ("Edit"—"Delete Current Device Node"); or select the device node or proxy to be deleted, right-click on the item and click "Delete Current Device Node" on the pop-up menu. After confirmation, the system will delete current device node and sub-device nodes; besides, information relevant to the device or its sub-devices in the database will be deleted. So this operation shall be taken with scrutiny.

### 2.2.3.9. Delete All Device Nodes

To delete all device nodes is to delete all specified device nodes or proxies in the resource list, and this command can be executed if you have sufficient privilege.

Operation: "Edit"  $\rightarrow$  "Delete All Device Node"; or you man right-click on the resource list and click "Delete All Device Nodes" on the pop-up menu. After confirmation, all device nodes and relevant information in the database will be deleted. As in deleting current device node, this operation shall be taken with scrutiny.

## 2.2.4. "View" Menu

"View " menu is as follows:

🗄 Show all map	
Clear Alarm Window Message	
Clear System Log Window Message	
Clear Http Dialog Window Message	
Clear Remote Response Window Message	
•]• Actual size	
Scale	•
🔒 Display <u>R</u> uler	Ctrl+Shift+R
¤ Dis <u>p</u> lay Border Points	Ctrl+Shift+P
🖶 Display <u>G</u> rids	Ctrl+Shift+G
✓ Display Tool Bar	
✓ Display Status Bar	

Fig. 2-2-4-1

## 2.2.4.1. Display Device Topological Graph

Device topological graphs are displayed in single layer, and if the device has sub-nodes, then the topologic relation between the device and its sub-devices will be shown in the topological graph. After selecting certain device nodes, this menu can be executed if you have sufficient privilege.

The topological graph of the device and its first-level nodes will be shown after execution, which is the same as the topological graph in 2.2.1.

## 2.2.4.2. Clear Information in the Trap Alarm Window

It is the information in the Trap Alarm Window on the Inspection Panel that is to be cleared, but the alarm information in the database will not be cleared. After executing this command will sufficient privilege, you will clear the information in the Trap Alarm Window on the Inspection Panel without any influence on database.

### 2.2.4.3. Clear Information in the System Log Window

As clearing the information in Trap Alarm window, only information in the system Log Window on the Inspection Panel will be cleared. After executing this command with sufficient privilege, you will clear the information in the system Log Window on the Inspection Panel without any influence on database.

### 2.2.4.4. Clear Information in Http Session Window

With sufficient privilege, information in Http Session Window on the Inspection Panel will be cleared through the process the same as operations above.

### 2.2.4.5. Clear Information in Remote Response Window

With sufficient privilege, information in Remote Response Window on the Inspection Panel can be cleared through the process the same as operations above.

### 2.2.4.6. Display in Actual Size

To show the topological graph in actual size

### 2.2.4.7. Zoom Ratio

The process here is to set the zoom ratio of device topological graph. Process of operation: "View"  $\rightarrow$  "Zoom Ration"  $\rightarrow$  "Customize", following dialog will appear while running:



Fig. 2-2-4-2

Enter zoom ratio in the dialog, for example 70, and click "Ok", then the topological graph will zoom out to the proportion of 0.7 of its original size. Click "Cancel" and the parameters will not be changed.

There are two other items, "Zoom in" and "Zoom out" in the "Zoom Ratio" menu. These two commands are to zoom in or zoom out the topological graph.

### 2.2.4.8. Display Scale

After this command is executed, there will be a scale on the topological graph, as shown in Fig. 2-2-4-3:



Fig. 2-2-4-3

## 2.2.4.9. Display Boundary

Display or hide boundaries of devices on the topological graph. After this command is executed, the topological graph is as follows:



Fig. 2-2-4-4

## 2.2.4.10. Display Grid

Display or hide grids on the topological graph. The parameters can be modified on "Size of Grid" in "Configure" menu. After this command is executed, the topological graph is as follows:



Fig.2-2-4-5

## 2.2.4.11. Display Tool Bar

This command is to display or hide the tool bar, which refers to the shortcut key on the main window, and it is a check button. The default status is to display, and the main window in the hidden status is as indicated in Fig. 2-2-4-6:



Fig. 2-2-4-6

## 2.2.4.12. Display Status Bar

This command is to display or hide the status bar, which refers to the bar at the bottom of the main window, and it is also a check button. The default status is to display, and the main window in the hidden status is indicated as in Fig. 2-2-4-7:



Fig. 2-2-4-7

## 2.2.5. "Add" Menu

"Add" menu is as follows:



Fig. 2-2-5-1

### 2.2.5.1. Add Group

The group refers to a device group. In accordance with user's requirement, devices may be grouped according the region or the characteristic of devices, or no grouping at all (i.e. Don't use this command).

Operation: "Insert" $\rightarrow$ "Add Group", or click on the "Add Group" icon on the main window, and the window is as follows while running:

tion of the second seco	X
Information	
Device Property	Current Value
group name	*DevGroup
group describle	Group desc
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]
Fig	1. 2-2-5-2

Enter a group name and group description in the dialog and click "Ok", and then a group will be added to the system, meanwhile the resource list will be refreshed. Click "Cancel" to return to the main window without adding any group.

### 2.2.5.2. Add Proxy

The process of operation for adding proxy: choose the group which the proxy to be added belongs to, and click "Insert"  $\rightarrow$  "Add Proxy", or click on the "Add Proxy" icon on the main window. The window is as follows while running:

🔩 Agent I properties	×	
Information		
Device Property	Current Value	
Agent IP address	192.168.0.10	
Agent name	*Agent I	
Agent description	Agent I	
Agent description Agent description		
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]	
Fig. 2-2-5-3		

Operation: Enter the IP address, name and description (as indicated in the figure) of SNMP proxy, click "Ok", and the adding of "Telecom Site No. 1" completes. Meanwhile, the content in the resource list will be refreshed and you will find a new proxy is added to the resource list.

### 2.2.5.3. Desktop Device

Desktop devices like AMX32FE (ELAN4000). Take NMS485 as an example, Choose the group which the device to be added belongs to, click on the menu "Add" $\rightarrow$ "Desktop Device"  $\rightarrow$  "Nms485", or click "Add Nms485" icon on the main window. The following dialog appears while running:

ter Properties	×
Information	
Device Property	Current Value
Device Address	
Local name	*Nms485
Local description	Local description:
	Ok [O] Cancel [C]

Fig. 2-2-5-10

Enter device address and relevant property into the dialog. The range of address is 0-15, and addresses under the same group should be unique. Click "Ok" after input and thus a NMS485 device is added. Meanwhile, the content in the resource list will be refreshed and you will find a NMS485 device is added to the list. Click "Cancel" to return to the main window without adding a device.

If the address entered is not within the range of 0-15, following dialog will appear after clicking "Ok":



Fig. 2-2-5-11

If the address entered has already existed in the same group, following dialog will appear after clicking "Ok":



Fig. 2-2-5-12

## 2.2.6. "Manage" Menu

"Manage" menu is as follows:

🌾 User Manage[U]
🔁 User Group Management
🕼 Change Password
🕼 Start Http Service
Stop Http Service
🎜 Set Serial Port
🐗 Trap alarm Information Manage
🕅 Log Information Mange
🐏 Set up Polling Interval Time
ᢪ Set up Polling Interval time for Serial Port
📝 Configure Device Address
WarningServerConfigure Communication Parameters

Fig. 2-2-6-1

## 2.2.6.1. System Account Administration

Manage user profile is to administrate and set the privilege of system operators. With sufficient privilege, you may execute the commands on this menu (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$ " Manage user profile"), or click on the "Manage user profile" icon on the main window, and following dialog appears while running:



Fig. 2-2-6-2

To add an account, you only have to click the "Add" button on the dialog, and following dialog shall pop up:

🐀 User properties			×
General message	Authority Setting		
User name		User Group	Please Select 💌
Password		Password Verifica	
User infomation—			
Real Name			
Contact Telephone			
Remarks			
E-mail			
🗖 Send alarm Mail			
	01	K [O] Cancel (	C] Help [H]

Fig. 2-2-6-3

Enter properties of the account into the dialog of general information, and in those properties, E-mail is to inform the operators through E-mail if an alarm occurs and if the "Send Alarm Mail" is checked.

There are 3 types of system default user groups: Administrator, User/Guest, and Super. The privileges of each user type are not completely the same. Super has the highest privilege and it can execute all operations. The Administrator is the next, and the last is the User. Guest has the lowest privilege.

After filling the general information, you have to set privilege for that account. Click on the "Set Privilege" and following dialog appears as shown in Fig. 2-2-6-4:

🔩 User properties				X
General message Authority Set	ting			
System function list			Yes/No	[
Clear Data				
Export Data				
Import Data				
Manager Connected to Remote S	lucc			
View Device Property				
Edit Device Property				
View alarm Setting				
Edit alarm Setting				
Auto Detect Device				
Search Device				
Select Device Node Deletion				
Delete All Device Nodes				
InsertAgent.M				
User Management				
Start Http Server				
Alarm Information Manage				
Log Information Manage				
Polling Setup				
-	Ok	[0]	Cancel [C]	Help (H)

Fig. 2-2-6-4

When adding an account, its default privilege is inherited from the group you choose, and there is no need to set privilege under general circumstances. The "Yes/No" column of the dialog indicates the status of privilege correspondingly. A privilege with a " $\sqrt{}$ " indicates the account has that privilege, otherwise no. After selecting relevant privilege, click "Ok" to return to the main window.

If you want to delete an account, first choose the account name in the account list (i.e. move the blue cursor to the account), and then click "delete". You will find the account is removed from the list, and the deletion of account completes.

If you want to modify the properties of a certain account, first choose the account name in the account list (i.e. move the blue cursor to the account), and then click "Modify" button, and following dialog will appear:

🔩 User properties			×
General message	Authority Setting		
User name	admin	User Group	Please Select 💌
Password		Password Verifica	
User infomation-			
Real Name		admin	
Contact Telephone			
Remarks		OH,My god!	
E-mail			
🗖 Send alarm Ma	ail		
	01	([0] Cancel [0	) Help (H)

Fig. 2-2-6-5

Following operations are the same as adding an account. Click "Close" button to close current window to return to the main window.

### 2.2.6.2. Manage User Groups

Manage user Groups is to administrate and set properties of system operators in groups. With sufficient privilege, you may execute commands on this menu. (i.e. "Manage"→ Manage User Groups"). Following dialog will appear after execution:

🔩 User Group List	×
Administrator	Add [A]
Guest	
Super	Delete [D]
User	
	Modify [M]
	Close [C]

Fig. 2-2-6-6

The operation privileges of Super are as follows:

🔩 XView	×		
groupname			
Group desc			
System function list	Yes/No		
Clear Data			
Export Data			
Import Data			
Manager Connected to Remote Succ			
View Device Property			
Edit Device Property			
View alarm Setting			
Edit alarm Setting			
Auto Detect Device			
Search Device			
Select Device Node Deletion			
Delete All Device Nodes			
InsertAgent.M			
User Management			
Start Http Server			
Alarm Information Manage			
Log Information Manage			
Polling Setup			
- 04	Canaal		
Uk	Cancer		

Fig. 2-2-6-7

The operation privileges of Administrator are as follows:

🔩 XView			×
groupname Ad	Iministrator		
Group desc			
System fun	iction list	Y	
Clear Data			
Export Data			
Import Data			
Manager Connected	to Remote Succ		
View Device Property	/		
Edit Device Property			
View alarm Setting			
Edit alarm Setting			
Auto Detect Device			
Search Device			
Select Device Node Deletion			
Delete All Device No	des		
InsertAgent.M			
User Management			
Start Http Server			
Alarm Information Ma	anage		
Log Information Manage			
Polling Setup			
	OK	Cancel	

Fig. 2-2-6-8

The operation privileges of User are as follows:

<b>†</b> ≣X¥iew			X
groupname	User		
Group desc	Normal user		
System	function list	Yes / No	П
Clear Data			_
Export Data		V	
Import Data			
Manager Connec	ted to Remote Succ		
View Device Prop	erty		
Edit Device Prope	erty		
View alarm Settin	g		
Edit alarm Setting		States of the state of the s	
Auto Detect Device			
Search Device			
Select Device Node Deletion			
Delete All Device Nodes			
InsertAgent.M			
User Managemei	nt		
Start Http Server			
Alarm Information	n Manage		
Log Information Manage			
Polling Setup			
	Ok	Cancel	

Fig. 2-2-6-9

The operation privileges of Guest are as follows:

<b>†</b> ∎X¥iew	×
groupname Guest	
Group desc guest	
Quality Constitute Kat	No o de la
System function list	Yes/No
Clear Data	<b>^</b>
Export Data	
Import Data	
Manager Connected to Remote Su	
View Device Property	
Edit Device Property	
View alarm Setting	
Edit alarm Setting	
Auto Detect Device	
Search Device	
Select Device Node Deletion	
Delete All Device Nodes	
InsertAgent.M	
User Management	
Start Http Server	
Alarm Information Manage	
Log Information Manage	▼
Ok	Cancel

Fig. 2-2-6-10

To add a group, you only have to click "Add" button on the dialog, and following dialog will pop up:

<b>*</b> ≣X¥iew	×	
groupname		
Group desc		
System function list	Yes / No	
Clear Data		
Export Data		
Import Data		
Manager Connected to Remote Succ		
View Device Property		
Edit Device Property		
View alarm Setting		
Edit alarm Setting		
Auto Detect Device		
Search Device		
Select Device Node Deletion		
Delete All Device Nodes		
InsertAgent.M		
User Management		
Start Http Server		
Alarm Information Manage		
Log Information Manage		
Polling Setup		
Ok	Cancel	

Fig. 2-2-6-11

Enter the name and description of the group to be added and specify its privilege and then click "Ok" to complete.

If you want to delete a group, first choose the group name in the group list (i.e. move the blue cursor onto the group), click "Delete" button, and you will find the group is removed from the group list. The Deletion of group completes.

If you want to modify the property of a group, first choose the group name in the group list (i.e. move the blue cursor onto the group), click "Modify" button, and following dialog will appear:

🔩 XView			×
groupname Gue	st		
Group desc gue	st		
System functi	onlist	Yes/No	
Clear Data			<u>▲</u>
Export Data			
Import Data			
Manager Connected to	) Remote Su		
View Device Property			
Edit Device Property			
View alarm Setting			
Edit alarm Setting			
Auto Detect Device			
Search Device			
Select Device Node D	eletion	V	
Delete All Device Node	98		
InsertAgent.M			
User Management			
Start Http Server			
Alarm Information Manage			
Log Information Mana	de		•
	OK	Cancel	

Fig. 2-2-6-12

Enter new contents into the dialog and click "Ok" to complete modification. Click "Close" button to close current window and return to the main window.

## 2.2.6.3. Modify Password

Modify operators' password. All operators can only modify his own password. Execute the command on this menu (i.e. "Manage"→"Modify Password"), and following dialog will appear after execution:

Network Management X	¥iew ¥7.0	×
old pass		
new pas		
Passwor		
Ok	Ca	

Fig. 2-2-6-13

Enter old password into the dialog, enter twice new password and click "Ok" to complete. If the old password is incorrect, following dialog will pop up:

Xview		×
?	old password error!	
	Yes No	

Fig. 2.2.6.14

Click "Yes" to return to the "Modify Password" Dialog to modify again.

If your new password which is entered twice doesn't match, then your modification of password is unsuccessful, and following dialog will pop up:



Click "Yes" to return to the "Modify Password" dialog to modify.

### 2.2.6.4. Start Http Service

With sufficient privilege, you may execute commands on this menu. After you set an appropriate port number, Http service can be started. (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$  "Start Http Service"), and following window will appear:



Fig. 2-2-6-16

Enter port number, whose default value is 80, for Http service into the dialog, click "Ok" button, then the system return to the main window and Http service is started. Meanwhile the Http Session is displayed as follows:

-	Туре		Information	
<ul> <li>Start</li> </ul>		HTTPServer running on port 80		
Trap alarm	System I	Dg Http Conversation Remote Respon	se .	
	•  Start	- Type Start	- Type Start HTTPServer running on port 80 Trap alarm System log Http Conversation Remote Response	- Type Information Start HTTPServer running on port 80 Trap alarm System log Http Conversation Remote Response

Fig. 2-2-6-17

While accessing Http service, you may visit through IP address, for example, if the port of local computer is 8080, then use <u>http://127.0.0.1:8080</u> to visit local computer. If the default port is used, then use <u>http://127.0.0.1</u>

## 2.2.6.5. Stop Http Service

If you want to stop Http service which has been started, with sufficient privilege, you may execute the command on the menu ("Manage"→"Stop Http Service"), and then Http service is stopped. At the same time, the Http Session is displayed as follows:

1.00				
	-	Туре	Information	
	<ul><li>Stop</li><li>Start</li></ul>		Http Server HTTPServer running on port 80	
	ļ			
	Trap alarm	System log H	ttp Conversation Remote Response	

Fig. 2-2-6-18

### 2.2.6.6. Set Serial Port

To set serial port includes: open serial port, close serial port, set parameters for serial port,

and search all serial ports in the system. Following dialog will appear after executing the command on the menu (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$  "Set Serial Port"):

	触 Network Mana	gement XView V	7.0	×			
			_				
	Port Name	COM1 -	Baud Rate	19200 💌			
	Input Flow Control	None 💌	Output Flow Contr	None 💌			
l	Data Digit	8 💌	Stop Digit	1			
	Odd-Even Check	None 💌	]				
	Open CO	OM Close CO	Close Window	Apply			
	Fig. 2-2-6-19						

Enter the name and properties of the serial port into the dialog, as illustrated in the figure above, the serial port has not been opened. Having set the properties, click "Open Serial Port" and then the port is opened, meanwhile, "Open Serial Port" button becomes gray, (indicating inaccessibility), while the "Close Serial Port" button becomes black (indicating accessibility), as indicated in the following figure:

🔩 Network Management XView ¥7.0				
Port Name	СОМ1 💌	Baud Rate	19200	•
Input Flow Control	None 💌	Output Flow Contr	None	-
Data Digit	8 💌	Stop Digit	1	•
Odd-Even Check	None 💌	[		
Open CO	OM Close COM	Close Window	Apply	

Fig. 2-2-6-20

The serial port illustrated in the figure above indicates that the port is opened, if you want to close the port, just click "Close Serial Port" button and the port is closed. Meanwhile, the "Close Serial Port" button becomes gray (indicating inaccessibility), while the "Open Serial Port" becomes black (indicating accessibility), as illustrated in the picture before this one. If the port is in open status and you want to reset the properties of it, just click "Apply" after you have entered parameters into the dialog.

Only when the port is in open status can new devices of serial port be added, no operation of devices of serial port can be taken when the port is closed.

## 2.2.6.7. Trap Information Management

Trap Information Management is to search, print or delete alarm information when the device is in use. Execute the command on this menu (i.e. "Manage"→"Trap Information Management") and following dialog will appear:

♠_Ma	anage trap					<u>_                                    </u>
Tra	warning oid	Trap device na	Trap date	Trap content		Tran condition
4693	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:48:33:551	*16E1-C_9 down		Trap contaition
4692	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*8E1-C_1	2004/06/14 16:48:33:461	*8E1-C_1 down		Trap refresh
4691	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*NmsC485	2004/06/14 16:48:33:451	*NmsC485_0 down		
4690	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:48:33:200	Start		Trap delete
4689	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*NmsC485	2004/06/14 16:48:17:698	*NmsC485_0 down		
4688	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:32:987	*16E1-C_9 down		Trap preview
4687	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*8E1-C_1	2004/06/14 16:46:32:897	*8E1-C_1 down		
4686	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*NmsC485	2004/06/14 16:46:32:887	*NmsC485_0 down		Trap print
4685	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:957	Remote port 16 alarm		Turn store
4684	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:947	Remote port 15 alarm	┝──	Trap close
4683	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:947	Remote port 14 alarm		NotPage
4682	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:937	Remote port 13 alarm		INEXLEAGE
4681	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:927	Remote port 12 alarm		
4680	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:927	Remote port 11 alarm		
4679	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:917	Remote port 10 alarm		
4678	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:917	Remote port 9 alarm	]	
4677	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:907	Remote port 8 alarm		
4676	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:897	Remote port 7 alarm		
4675	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:887	Remote port 6 alarm		
4674	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:887	Remote port 5 alarm		
4673	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:877	Remote port 4 alarm		
4672	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:867	Remote port 3 alarm	]	
4671	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:867	Remote port 2 alarm		
4670	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:857	Remote port 1 alarm	]	
4669	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:847	Local port 16 alarm	]	
4668	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:847	Local port 15 alarm		
4667	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:837	Local port 14 alarm		
4666	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:837	Local port 13 alarm		
4665	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:827	Local port 12 alarm		
4664	192.168.0.101.1.3.6.1.4	*16E1-C_9	2004/06/14 16:46:25:817	Local port 11 alarm	•	

Fig. 2-2-6-21

Alarms the system find when it first enters are all alarms.

If you want to inquire about the alarm data of a certain device or within a certain period of time, you may click on the "Set Condition" button on the dialog, and following dialog will pop up:

🔩 Set trap filtrate condit	ion 🔀		
Alarm Device Name	All Devices		
Alarm Start Date	2003/01/01 00:00:000		
Alarm End Date	2005/12/08 15:10:000		
Alarm Order	Alarm ID		
trap Content			
Ok [0]	Cancel [C]		

Fig. 2-2-6-22

In the dialog above, all names of alarm devices includes the name of all devices and devices that are detected by the system or added manually. Alarm Sorting refers to the sorting method used after data has been inquired, including Serial number, Name of Alarm Device, and Content, etc. Enter inquiring condition and click "Ok" and then corresponding data will be shown in the dialog of Administration of Alarm Information.

Refresh is to search and display data according to the condition specified.

If you want to delete certain alarm data, select data to be deleted in the data column, (Multiple selections is allowed: Holding "Shift" Key, click with the mouse or use the up/down arrow on the keyboard to select.) After you have selected those data, click "Delete". Data deleted

cannot be recovered, so this function shall be used with scrutiny.

Preview is to preview the printing page. The window is displayed as follows:



Fig. 2-2-6-23

You can click "Next Page" and "Previous Page" to view the printing content.

Print is to submit data in the list to the printer for printing. Close this operation and return to the main window.

### 2.2.6.8. Log Information Management

Log is log information recorded when operators do any modification or important operation to the data of Xview Manager. Execute this command on the menu ("Manage"  $\rightarrow$ " Manage Log"), and following dialog will appear:

🐀 Manage log					
Trap ID	Username	Туре	Log date	Log content	Tran condition
21	user	Edit device name	2005/03/03 09:10:06:	null>c16c	
20	user	Edit device name	2005/03/03 09:09:45:	null>c08c	Trap refresh
19	user	Edit device name	2005/03/03 09:09:34:	null>c04s2	
18	user	Edit device name	2005/03/03 09:09:16:	null>G01c	Trap delete
17	user	Edit device name	2005/03/03 09:08:59:	null>v01c	
16	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:08:19:	manually add manag	Trap preview
15	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:08:11:	manually add manag	
14	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:08:01:	manually add manag	Trap print
13	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:07:54:	manually add manag	
12	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:06:52:	manually add manag	I rap close
11	user	add node	2005/03/03 09:06:20:	manually add manag	
10	user	Delete node	2005/03/03 09:06:12:	Delete current node a	
9	user	Delete node	2005/03/03 09:06:08:	Delete current node a	
8	user	Delete node	2005/03/03 09:06:05:	Delete current node a	
7	user	data manager	2005/03/03 09:04:39:	data review success	
6	admin	Delete node	2004/08/16 10:44:31:	Delete all nodes and r	
5	admin	Manage trap	2004/08/16 10:41:34:	Batch set device warn	
4	admin	Manage trap	2004/08/16 10:37:19:	Batch set device warn	
3	admin	Login log / quit	2004/08/16 10:35:17:	Login success	
2	admin	Quit	2004/08/16 10:34:59:	Quit success	
1	admin	Login log / quit	2004/08/16 10:31:45:	Login success	

Fig. 2-2-6-24

The window above shows all Log of the system, if you want to inquire above relevant log, click "Set Condition" and following dialog will appear:

Set log filtrate condition				
Username	All username 🔄			
Log start date	2003/01/01 00:00:000			
Log end date	2005/03/03 09:18:000			
order by	Trap ID			
Log content				
OK [0]	Cancel [C]			

Fig. 2-2-6-25

Choose username, time and sorting method in the dialog. Herein username and time is to stipulate the range of log, while sorting is to stipulate the sorting method for sorting information inquired. Click "Ok" and a dialog appears which is analogous to the previous and may only differ in contents and their sorting methods.

Refresh is to display data which is found according to the condition newly set. If you want to delete certain log information, choose data in the data list. (Multiple selections is allowed: Holding "Shift" Key, click with the mouse or use the up/down arrow on the keyboard to select.) After you have selected those data, click "Delete". Data deleted cannot be recovered, so this function shall be used with scrutiny.

Preview is to preview the printing page. The window is displayed as follows:

🐀 Print Pre	eview	X
[	Next [N] Previous [P] Close [C]	

Fig. 2-2-6-26

You may click "Next Page" and "Previous Page" to view the printing content. Print is to submit data in the list to the printer for printing. Close this operation and return to the main window.

### 2.2.6.9. Set Poll Time

Poll time is the cycle of polling devices while running. Execute the command on the menu ("Manage"—"Set Poll Time"), and following dialog will appear:

Input	×
?	Set Ethernet polling time interval (unit: second. More than 240 sec. is recommended)
	OK Cancel
	Fig. 2-2-6-27

As there is a discrepancy in the time actually needed for polling a round of devices, the interval of polling time shall be set a bit larger than suggested (the suggested value is more than 240s). Enter the data and click "Ok" to start polling in accordance with the configuration. Click "Cancel" to cancel current modification, and the system shall poll with its original cycle. **Note: Polling interval must be larger than 5 seconds.** 

### 2.2.6.10. Set Poll Time for Serial Port

Poll time for serial port is the cycle of serial ports while running. After serial port is opened, this Menu becomes black (indicating accessibility). Execute this command on the menu (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$  "Set Poll Time for Serial Port", following window appears:



The entered numbers must be integers, and click "Confirm after data is entered, to start polling according to this time. Click "Cancel" to cancel the current setting. System polls serial ports as per original cycle.

### 2.2.6.11. Configure Device Address

After serial port is opened, this Menu turns black (indicating accessibility). With enough privilege, you may connect the device AMX32FE (ELAN4000) with serial port of the local computer. Following window appears after this command on the menu (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$  "Configure Device Address") is executed:

Management XVie	ew ¥7.0	×
Device type:	ELAN3000 🗸	
Device address:		-
	, ,	
Read address	Set address Close	

Fig. 2-2-6-29

First read the default address of the connected device, and then set its address. This option is used for network management software to set address of the device, but this is only valid to device whose address can be set by the software.

If the serial port has not been connected with AMX32FE (ELAN4000), click "Read Address" at this point, and following dialog will appear:



Fig. 2-2-6-30

Dial down firstly the DIP [S/H] switch of AMX32FE (ELAN4000), indicating this device is controlled by the software, and then connect AMX32FE (ELAN4000) with serial port of local computer, the baud rate of the serial port set as 19200, as shown in the following window:

🔩 Network Mana	gement XView V7	.0	×
D. I.M.			
Port Name		Baud Rate	19200
Input Flow Control	None 💌	Output Flow Contr	None 🗾
Data Digit	8 💌	Stop Digit	1 💌
Odd-Even Check	None 💌	[	
Open CC	OM Close COM	Close Window	Apply

Fig. 2-2-6-31

Now you may again click "Read Address" to show the following dialog:

Network	Network Management XView V7.0				
Read Successful!					
	OK				

Fig. 2-2-6-32

Read is successful. Click "Ok" to see the default address of AMX32FE (ELAN4000) as 0. The Address Bar now has turned white, indicating accessibility.

Finally, you may set the address of device AMX32FE (ELAN4000) simply by entering one integer of 0-15 into the Address Bar of the device, as indicated in Fig. 2-2-6-33:

Network Management XVie	w ∀7.0 X
Device type:	ELAN3000
Device address:	1
Read address	Set address Close

Fig. 2-2-6-33

If there is no conflict, the following dialog will appear:



Fig. 2-2-6-34

Setting the address of device AMX32FE (ELAN4000) now completes.

## 2.2.6.12. Set Raisecom-Server Communication

#### Parameters

Raisecom-Server is used by local terminal to pass user shared data for network manager connection between local end and client end.

After this command on the menu (i.e. "Manage"  $\rightarrow$  "Set Raisecom-Server Communication Parameters") is executed, the following window will appear:

🔩 WarningServerConfigure Communication Parameter	'5	×	
Server Interception Port:			
6543	Configure		
		_	
Client-End Connection Character String:			
Connect To Centre Server	Configure		
Server-End Response Character String			
Response	Configure		

Fig. 2-2-6-35

This option is used for setting communication parameters of Raisecom-Server.

## 2.2.7. "Tool" Menu

"Tool" menu is as follows:

🕅 Select all	Ctrl+A	
Unselect all	Ctrl+D	
Select Device Primitives	Ctrl+Shift+V	
UnSelect Device Primitives		
Select all connection	Ctrl+E	
UnSelect all connection	Ctrl+Shift+E	
🌮 Default Border Points	Ctrl+Shift+D	
🌮 Optimal Border Points	Ctrl+Shift+B	
🔁 Combination	Ctrl+G	
🔁 Uncombination	Ctrl+U	

Fig. 2-2-7-1

Topological graph is composed of device primitives and connection lines. All operations in the "tool" menu are targeted on the topological graph. They can be used to reform or move the topological graph as you need.

### 2.2.7.1. "Select All" and Cancel Select All"



Topological graph is as follows:

Fig. 2-2-7-2

Execute "Select All" or click shortcut key "Ctrl+A" to select all the primitives in the topological graph currently active, and all the device primitives and connection lines will be selected as in Fig. 2-2-7-3:



Fig. 2-2-7-3

Execute "Cancel Select All" or click the part outside the device primitives and connection lines in topological graph, to cancel select all of the primitives in the topological graph currently active, and all the device primitives and connection lines will be in the status of not selected. Topological graph returns into original status.

# 2.2.7.2. "Select Device Primitive" / "Cancel Select

## **Device Primitive**"

Execute "Select Device Primitive" to select device primitives in topological graph currently active, and all device primitives will be selected as indicated in Fig. 2-2-7.4:



Fig. 2-2-7-4

Execute "Cancel Select Device Primitive" or click the part outside the device primitives and connection lines in the topological graph is to cancel select device primitives in the topological graph currently active, and all device primitives will be in the status of not selected. The topological graph returns into the original status.

## 2.2.7.3. "Select All Connection Lines" / "Cancel Select

## All Connection Lines"

Execute "Select All" to select all primitives in the currently active topological graph, and all the connection lines will be selected, as in Fig. 2-2-7-5:



Fig. 2-2-7-5

Execute "Cancel Select All" or click the part outside the primitives and connection lines in the topological graph is to cancel select all primitives in the currently actively topological graph, and all the connection lines will be in the status of not selected. The topological graph returns into the original status.

## 2.2.7.4. Default Boundary

After selecting topological graph, execute "Default Boundary" to show the following topological graph:



Fig. 2-2-7-6

## 2.2.7.5. "Optimal Boundary"

Agent 192.168.01

After selecting topological graph, execute "Optimal Boundary" to show the following window:

Fig. 2-2-7-7

The above figure indicates that all the devices belong to set frame NMSC485 are offline.

## 2.2.7.6. "Combine" and "Cancel Combine"

After selecting topological graph, execute "Combine to show the following window:


Fig. 2-2-7-8

After selecting topological graph, execute "Cancel Combine" to show the topological graph as in Fig. 2-2-7-9:



Fig. 2-2-7-9

# 2.2.8. "Configure" Menu

"Configure" menu is as follows:

Topological Background	۲
Grid Size	
Metric Unit	
Metal	
CDE/Motif	
Windows	

Fig. 2-2-8-1

Functions above can be applied to set the background of the topological graph, grid size, grid unit, layout of the program etc.

## 2.2.8.1. Background of Topological Graph

There are three options with background of topological graph:

- o Color,
- o Picture and
- Without Picture.

#### 1) Color

This option is used for changing background color of topological graph. It has three setting methods:

① Sample

This option provides us with a series of hues for our selection.



Fig. 2-2-8-2

#### ② HSB.

This option can allow us for precision setting of background color.

🔩 Color	×
Swatches HSB RGB	
<ul> <li>○ H ○ ○</li> <li>○ S ○ ○</li> <li>○ B 100 ○</li> </ul> R 255 G 255 B 255	
Preview Sample Text Sample Text Sample Text Sample Text	
OK Cancel Reset	

Fig. 2-2-8-3

#### 3 RGB.

Analogous to the second item, this option allows us to precision set background color, and what differs is only the different setting method.

1 Color
Swatches HSB RGB
Red 1
Green Green 0 85 170 255
Blue 1
Preview Sample Text Sample Text
OK Cancel Reset

Fig. 2-2-8-4

## 2.2.8.2. Size of Grid

This option is to change the size of grid in "Display Grid" in the "View" menu. You have only to execute "Size of Grid", and following dialog will pop up.

Input		×
?	Size (pixel)	
~	10	
	OK Cancel	
	Fia. 2-2-8-5	

Then enter numbers in the "Size" bar, and click "Ok".

## 2.2.8.3. Metric Unit

This option is used for selecting display mode of topological graph. This menu is only valid when the topological graph is shown with scale. When "Metric Unit" is not selected, topological graph is displayed as in Fig. 2-2-8-6:



Fig. 2-2-8-6

After this command on the menu is executed, Fig. 2-2-8-7 is displayed:



Fig. 2-2-8-7

All the decimal digits appear no more now, and what's shown are all integer numbers.

#### 2.2.8.4. Select Layout

There are three types of selection for layouts as Metal Layout, CDE/Motif, and Windows.Metal Layout.

Shown as follows:



Fig. 2-2-8-8

#### 2) CDE/Motif.

Displayed as follows:



Fig. 2-2-8-9

Windows.
 Indicated as below:



Fig. 2-2-8-10

## 2.2.9. "Window" Menu

"Window" Menu is as follows:



## 2.2.9.1. Maximize Topological Window

This option enables to maximize the active topological window.

## 2.2.9.2. Minimize Topological Window

This option enables to minimize the active topological window.

#### 2.2.9.3. Cascade Window

This option enables the open topological window in cascade, as indicated below:

Network Management XView ¥7.0			<u>_     ×</u>
File [F] Edit [E] View[V] New [I] Manage [M] To	ols[T] Configure[C] Windows [W] Help [H]		
DeviceTree			
*NmsC485			
Remote name:			* 🔳
+cian3000_2			-≯ ≪
Remote name:			<u>s</u>
Remote name:		And the second s	
Common	10 10 13	and the second s	S 2
		19 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	S 🕹
	G. A		
		*Agenti	
			<u>à</u> à
and the second se			<u> </u>
			<b>T</b> "
Pasaurra Liet MB	*c04s	(IIII-)	
		Remote name:	
- Type Date Time	Object Source	Information	
Trap alarm System log Http Conversation Rem	ite Response		
7 Primitives / 1 Components		Com closed 1	00%
💃 Start 🛛 🙆 🏈 🗊 🗍 🔂 Elan 2000++	Xview 7.0_1207(en) - Mic	🖘 Network Management	2:17 PM

Fig. 2-2-9-2

## 2.2.9.4. Current Open Window

Indicate the opened topological window.

## 2.2.10. "Help" Menu

"Help" menu is as follows:

🟠 Home Page
🌁 System Register
争 About

Fig. 2-2-10-1

## 2.2.10.1. Home Page

Home page refers to the homepage of the developer of this system. Click and visit the site.

## 2.2.10.2. System Register

Register is to obtain the right to use this system. For example, if the system is installed for the first time in a new environment, it needs to be registered for normal use. Process of Registration: Click "Help"  $\rightarrow$  "System Register", and following dialog will appear after that:

🔩 Register system 🛛 🔀
Register n
Register
Ok [O] Cancel [C]

Fig. 2-2-10-2

Enter Register Name and Register Code in the dialog and click "Ok". Register Name and Register Code here are all provided by the developer of the system. If the input is incorrect, following dialog will pop up:



Enter the correct Register Name and Register Code, following dialog will pop up:



Fig. 2-2-10-4

Click "OK" to complete register.

#### 2.2.10.3. About

You may inquire about the version information of the software here. Click "Help"  $\rightarrow$  "About", to show the following window:



Fig. 2-2-10-5

## 2.2.11. Description about Xview Device Operation

#### 2.2.11.1. Desktop Devices

#### 2.2.11.1.1. AMX32FE (ELAN4000)

🔩 elan3000 Properties				×
	e l	elan3000 Properties		
		Information Hardware status Software status		
		Device Property	Current Value	
	l II î	Device IP address	0.0.0.2	<b>^</b>
		7.0042	1.1	
A GUALADE ON 15 ENFORMAMENTAL 4 5 8 12 3.4		Local B Light Port Use Status	Nonuse	
		Local A Light Port Use Status	Use	
		Alarm Affirm Status	No Affirm	
		Alarm Mode	static	
6103(4+E) 6103(4+E)		Remote global alarm	false	
		Local global alarm	true	
		Service Telephone Status	NotAsk	
		Local Light port E6 alarm	false	
		Local Light port E3 alarm	false	
		Local light missing Alarm	false	
		Local light loss sync Alarm	true	
		Local port 1 E1 disappear alarm	true	
		Local port 2 E1 disappear alarm	true	
		Local port 3 E1 disappear alarm	true	
1105 T		Local port 4 E1 disappear alarm	true	
SWILSAL AB 1 B1 B1 41 212 PARK		Local port 5 E1 disappear alarm	true	
A CALL ALA OTL ON TO		Local port 6 E1 disappear alarm	true	
		Local port 7 E1 disappear alarm	true	
		Local port 8 E1 disappear alarm	true	
		Local port 1 E1 HDB3 alarm	false	
		Local port 2 E1 HDB3 alarm	false	-
	llir			
				- 11
				- 11
	111			- 11
				- 11
*				- 11
R	efre	sh Information (R) Ok [O]	Cancel [C] Apply [A]	

Fig. 2-2-11-19

You may edit the property value (i.e. the content displayed in blue color in the "Current Value" column). Click "Cancel" button, to cancel current modification, while click "Ok" button to accept current modification. The system will return to main window at the same time; while "Apply is to apply the current modification into system, but it is not confirmed of cancelled, and will not return to main window.

# Chapter 3 Attentions

# 3.1. Colors on the Topological Graph

Off Line: Gray Alarm: Red Normal: Green Device newly added to be updated by system: Yellow

# 3.2. Choice of Mode and Level of Alarm

Not as alarm: No action;

Prompting alarm: Show information in the alarm column;

General alarm: Show information in the alarm column, and save the content of the alarm in database;

Serious alarm: Show information in the alarm column, save the content of the alarm in database, and show the device with serious alarm in red in the topological graph.

## 3.3. Remote Access

When operating remote access, firstly open the Http Service for the local computer, and you shall not open any firewall, including the firewall of Windows itself. Login is only unilateral and it is not allowed for mutual access.

# 3.4. Icons for displaying Replaced Devices

**DeviceTree** Represents Device Tree for the entire network.

Represents One Device Group.

Represents an Integration Box (Agent or Other Network Boards)



Refer to Descriptions about Devices in Description about Windows.

# Headquarter arcutronix GmbH **Garbsener Landstrasse 10** 30419 Hannover Germany

Phone: +49 (511) 277 2700 Fax: +49 (511) 277 2709 EMAIL: info@arcutronix.com www.arcutronix.com